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	BELVUE HIGH SCHOOL

Rowdell Road, Northolt, Middx UB5 6AG



Minutes of the Governing Body Meeting held on

23rd April 2018 at 5.30pm
Attendance:
Shelagh O’Shea – Head Teacher (SO)
Ros Tobin – Co-opted Governor (RT) 
Ben Shipton - Staff (BS)

Kevin Bhambra - Co-opted Governor (KB)

Shamini Therarajah - Parent Governor (ST)

Shane Beverley - Parent Governor (SB)
Rickiesha Williams- Co-opted governor (RW)

Darshan Sachden - Co-opted governor (SD)

Chris Summers -  Co-opted. (CS) LEA governor

Allison Blair - Co-opted (AB) Acting Chair

Simone Farr - Co-opted (SF) 

Jo Andrews - Co-opted (JA) Vice Chair
Others Present:
Claire Preston - Business Manager
Helen Hill - Governor Support Clerk
	1. 
	OPENING FORMALITIES
	Action

	1.1




1.2


	Welcome and Introductions and apologies for absence
The Head Teacher welcomed  Allison Blair the new Acting Chair to the GB and Darshan Sachden a new co-opted governor.

Behrouz Emani had sent his apologies for the meeting. These were recorded and accepted.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

(Pecuniary and non-pecuniary)

There were none.
	

	2. 
	MINUTES OF THE FULL GOVERNING BODY MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 5TH FEBRUARY 2018
	Action

	2.1
2.2
	
The minutes were signed off as an accurate record of the meeting.
MATTERS ARISING

There were none


	

	3. 
	BELVUE FINANCE OVERVIEW
	Action

	3.1




	Claire Preston, BM introduced this item.

She presented the Belvue Finance Overview to the Governors. The main headlines from this report were that:

· The School had acted very cautiously in managing the school’s finances/expenditure due to the uncertainty over the funding to be received from the LA.

· The Finance year ended with an out-turn figure of £347,247. The reason for the high out-turn was due to the following:
- A small number of staff were not in the school’s pension scheme which had therefore made savings for the school in terms of employer pensions contributions.  
- There had been a change made to the school’s recruitment strategy, replacing some grade 6 Teaching Assistant posts with Grade 5 posts.
-The school had taken on additional pupils during the year, over and above the original numbers in the budget. Some out-of-borough pupils came with additional top up funding.

The devolved capital reserves at the end of the year were £104,153. The HT explained that the school was funded on the number of pupils on role. Every pupil that came to the school was to be funded at £10,000 per pupil. This was the baseline funding. This top up funding was Special Needs funding. As a Special School, Belvue received the lowest top up funding in the borough. Therefore, the School had put pressure on the local authority to equalise this funding. A decision had then been reached that, from September 2018, the local authority agreed to fund each pupil at £10,000 each with £13,500 top up funding. 
Post-16 pupils would receive £10,000 baseline funding and £11,540 top up funding. In due course, all pre-16 pupils should move on to the same three branding system currently in place as our main feeder school and which reflects three distinct groups of pupils in the school, MLD, SLD and SLD complex.
The LA had yet to negotiate with the school as to exactly how and when pupils would transition on their correct banding moving forward. It was likely that a certain number of transfers per year would be allowed to phase the equalisation process. In the interim, all pre-16 pupils would move onto the middle banding of £13,500 top up from April 2018.

The future of the post-16 pupils funding remained unclear but was unlikely to change given the current economic climate. 
Q&As:

Q&A: JA: When out of borough pre-16 pupils come to the school, does the top up funding come with them?
Yes, from April 2018. 

Q&A: DS: Were all three MPs in the borough involved in the discussions about the equalisation of the Special Needs funding of Belvue School.
No, only one MP.
Q&A: RW: Had the post of the Occupational Therapist now been filled?

Yes. Only that week a part-time therapist had been appointed. 

CP reported on the 2018-2019 expenditure deficit. The expected funding for 2018-2019 was £4,247,076 with an anticipated expenditure of £4,384,718. That left a shortfall of £137,642. The school would have to take this from the £347,247 out-turn budget to balance the budget. The school would also need to roll forward £9,500 year 7 catch-up money, approx. £10,000 architects and £5,000 extended schools unspent.
CP explained that the long term funding overview, as demonstrated in the Budget Dashboard, indicated that the surplus carried forward from 2017-2018 (entered as approx.) £300,000 was supporting the deficit on a temporary basis.
Q&A: AB: How far was the deficit viable in terms of the LA agreeing to it on a long-term basis?

The HT explained that the LA Finance consultant who had visited the school had advised that savings could be made at the school by restructuring staffing and the SLT team. This had been a recommendation made for all Special schools in the Borough. The school was making rigorous savings in terms of its recruitment strategy but financial difficulties remained. Class sizes were getting larger but additional staff could not be employed due to the financial restraints on the school.
Q&A: DS: From September 2018 would each pupil receive more top-up funding?
Yes. The School had made a very compelling business case to equalise the Special Needs funding across the Borough.

Q&A: JA: How could post-16 funding be increased in the school?
Once the Ken site had been completed the school could offer stronger post-16 provision which would in turn increase the funding. 
A new class would need to be set up to accommodate the increase of pupil numbers to 180 from September across the three key stages. However, rather than appointing a new teacher, the school would promote an unqualified teacher into this position when they qualified in September/October 2018. The unqualified post would not be backfilled.

More support staff would need to be recruited for the new class. Two Teaching Assistants were required to maintain the appropriate ratios across the class groups in the school. Various posts were to be advertised - mainly administrative staff, TAs, a new receptionist, an additional caretaker and a newly appointed part-time occupational therapist. 
The HT presented the governors with the updated staffing structure as reflected in the budget across the two sites of the school. Governors discussed the suggestion made by the LA Finance officer which was to restructure  and streamline the SLT. The HT said that the 3 Assistant Heads, being trained up as part of succession planning in the school, were highly skilled and could step into her role when needed. 
The Governors discussed that the HT needed to have more time to develop her strategic role as Head Teacher. The Assistant Heads did have deputies so this helped in delegating the day to day work of the school.
At the moment the HT was trying to balance these aspects of her role but there was not enough time to do this.

CP reported that the new staff pay ratios had been included in the budget as well as accommodating the 2% increase in pension contributions.

The Governors noted that as part of the school’s procurement policy for goods or services over £15,000, three professional quotes had to be obtained, unless it was impractical  to do so. The reasons for this would be reported to the GB. In the first instance these quotes would be considered by the Finance Committee. The securing of gas and electricity quotes was delegated to the Business Leader, moderated by the HT and then retrospectively by the Finance and Resources Committee. The governors agreed  to this process. The school had decided to stay with the LA to buy into key services after testing the market with other companies looking at price and service for comparison. School leaders across the borough were generally satisfied with the services provided by the LA.
The governors approved the current IT provider called Trusol.
CP reported on the cost of the therapy services provided to the school by various providers. It  was difficult to benchmark and get quotes for alternative services. The school would therefore continue with the services for the coming budget.
Q&A: DS: Did the school access the LA’s CAMS service?

Yes, where it could access these services, but the service was suffering  from a cut in funding and the needs of young people were high.

The school would need to review its vision and strategy for therapy and support services in the school and would begin this work in the summer term of 2018.
Governors were welcomed to support this review.

The governors then agreed the budget and the Chair signed it off. 
	HT/SLT



	4. 
	FINAL SFVS FOR CONSIDERATION 
	Action

	4.1

	CP introduced this item. She reported that the Finance and Resources Committee had considered the SFVS and had made suggestions for amending some sections of it in order to include more detail. The governors had received the amended version before the meeting.
They approved and ratified the form which would be sent to the LA.
	CP



	5. 
	GOVERNORS’ STRATEGIC DECISIONS
	Action

	5.1

	Update on the Building Programmes - Ken site
The HT introduced this item. She reported that the Ken post-16 site would be given over to the school at Easter. More delays had occurred due to the poor state of repair at the site. Major repairs had been undertaken to fix past building  misdemeanours.  Post-16 students were still using the Northolt  school premises. It made sense for these students to stay at these premises up to the end of May rather than disrupt their education. Then a final new start could be made at the Ken site in September. Northolt school had requested to have the space used by Belvue  students back. The  HT was discussing this issue with the HT at Northolt school.
The new building extension.
The HT reported that the building works for the extension were due to begin during the summer break. It would take a year to complete. The new building would have new break-out spaces, a new toilet block, new classrooms, a new dance studio, and two new science rooms. There would also be additional rooms for family workers and for counselling and therapy sessions. A lift would be installed in the new extension.

Q&A: JA; Would the three Assistant heads have their own rooms?

No. They each had their own classroom base.

Q&A: DS : Would the Woodland area be developed as a horticultural area?

Yes,  this was already happening. There would be potential for the science and other parts of the curriculum to access the green area.

The HT confirmed that there would not be any additional designated parking spaces allocated. Informal parking spaces would be utilised.

Q&A: SB: Was the school renting out parts of the school building for after school activities?

Not at the moment because of concerns over security due to the building works that were taking place. In the future this could be looked into for additional income to the school.
Q&A: AB: What was the maximum number of pupils that could accommodate both sites?

240 pupils on both sites. CP commented that it was unlikely that this number would be reached.
The security of the building sites needed to be reviewed due to pupil movement in that 60% of pupils came from feeder schools and 40% of pupils came from out-of-borough placements.
The governors would be kept updated on the building programmes. This was a standing item at GB meetings.
	HT

	
	
	

	
	
	


	6. 
	SCHOOL POLICIES UPDATE
	Action

	6.1

	The HT distributed two new school policies for the governors to consider:
The school’s Lockdown policy and the school’s Health and Safety policy.

Governors were asked to read these before the next GB meeting in May.
	Governors


	7. 
	CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS
	Action

	7.1

	To discuss and agree, if any, items that are declared confidential and recorded under ‘Confidential Items’.

	


	8. 
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	Action

	8.1

	The Chair requested that Safeguarding should be a standing item on GB agendas as this was an item that Ofsted monitored when it undertook inspections.
As well as this, governors’ visits to the school should be an item for discussion at GB meetings

Dates of next FGB meetings: 21st May  2018 and 2nd July 2018.
	HT


There being no further matters to discuss, the Acting Chair thanked those present for attending and closed the meeting at 7.45pm.
	Signed:
	
	Date:
	


Allison Blair: Acting Chair 
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